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23 February 2006 

From:

Kerry L. Neal, PO, Inclusive Basic and Child Protection Services 

To:

Mirha Kratina, Project Officer, Monitoring and Evaluation, UNICEF BiH

CC: 

Selma Turkic, UNICEF  BiH
Note to Record on the Evaluations “Evaluation of the Program Improved Mechanisms of Child Protection” and “Evaluation Research within the Project A Multi-Disciplinary Approach to Combat Domestic Violence and Other Forms of Violence Against Women an Children” , conducted by the organization proMente. 
Dear Mirha
This note to record is to confirm that the final drafts of the above mentioned evaluation reports, conducted to assess the programming of the NGO partners IBHI and Medica Zenica respectively, were received from the partner proMente in October 2005. As Project Officer responsible for signing off on the quality of the above mentioned reports I can confirm their receipt, and that although the quality of the reports was not of a standard that would meet the new criteria for evaluations set out in the guidelines form Regional Office, the decision was made to accept the reports as they were and to process final payments to proMente with said reports acting as justification for the final liquidation. 

ProMente was originally contracted to perform the 2 evaluations as part of one PCA agreement in April of 2004. The design and methodology for the evaluations was designed primarily by proMente, with a broad terms of reference provided by UNICEF. The actual performance of the evaluation and collection of material for the reports in itself proved problematic, with some friction developing between ProMente staff and partners of IBHI and Medica Zenica, with UNICEF being required to intervene on at least one occasion. As a result of this, and ther issues, delivery of the first draft of the reports was somewhat delayed. Aside from providing an overall evaluation of the 2 projects, the overall aim of the evaluation reports was to provide UNICEF with an assessment o the impact of different strategies being employed by the partner NGOs being evaluated and of the impact of their activities, in order to assist better planning of the next PCAs and work plans signed with these partners in the future, as both partner organizations were involved in implementing activities central to the proposed 2005-2008 Country Programme Cycle. As such, in the first instance, the interest of the IBCPS unit was not so much in the overall technical quality of the reports but in the information contained within them regarding partner activities and strategies, as by the time the first drafts of the report were delivered, planning for PCA development with both partners was already well under way. 
When the next draft of the reports were received, it was clear that proMente were experiencing difficulties in producing a report in accordance with the requirements of UNICEF. Although the reports contained a lot of useful information regarding the impact of activities and strategies by partners, this was presented in a  highly complicated format, and too much of the reports was taken up with lengthy discussions of methodology and background relating to the choice of methodology etc. UNICEF conveyed their concerns with the reports to proMente who then endeavored to consider these in writing the final drafts. 
The final drafts of the reports unfortunately contained many of the same factors that made the previous drafts unsatisfactory: an over-reliance on technical explanations of methodology and background theory: an extremely complicated format that renders the reports difficult to follow, and that does not clearly separate out key sections of useful fact and analysis from routine text, and the inclusion of many complicated charts and diagrams that do not add to the readers understanding of the issues being discussed. Overall, the report seem to follow far more the academic approach favored by the staff of proMente, as opposed to the requirements of UNICEF. 
At this stage however, it was decided by myself, as head of the unit responsible, to accept the reports in their present condition, rather than attempting to have them re-written, either by proMente or another organization/individual.  The time in which the reports would have been most useful had passed, as PCA and AWP planning had been completed, and it seemed that the investment in terms of staff time required for such an exercise would not yield a significant enough return. Also, as UNICEF had in effect allowed proMente to take a free hand in designing the terms of reference for the research, and in the manner of the final report, and had not, in the original terms of reference, made it’s own requirements regarding report format and style clear, there were limited grounds on which we could negotiate for further re-writes with proMente. As such, although I am fully aware that the reports are not of a quality that would, under the new criteria established for evaluations and assessments established by the RO in 2005, be acceptable, given the overall circumstances we have agreed to accept them as stands, and have made a not not to engage the organization concerned (ProMente) for any such  assignments in the future. 
Kerry L. Neal
Project Officer, Inclusive Basic and Child Protection Services, UNICEF Bosnia BiH Office
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